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LOANING MONEY IN THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA.

FRIDAY, APRIL 21, 1916.

UNITED STATES SENATE,
CoMMITTEE ON THE DisTRICT OF COLUMBIA,
Washington, D. C.

The committee met, pursuant to call, at 10.30 o’clock a. m., in the
committee room, Capitol, Senator John Walter Smith, presiding.

Present: Senators Smith of Maryland (chairman), Pomerene, Smith
of Arizona, Hollis, James, Saulsbury, Dillingham, and Jones.

Also present: William H. Baldwin, Rear Admiral Richard Wain-
wright, United States Navy (retired), Mrs. Richard Wainwright, Mrs.
Archibald Hopkins. Hon. Henry White, Dr. George M. Kober, Geor%e
S. Wilson, Edward Byrne, Evan H. Tucker, Walter S. Ufford, J. T.
Exnicios, and Louis Ottenberg.

The committee thereupon proceeded to consider the bill (S. 4661)
to amend an act entitledp “ An-act to regulate the business of loaning
money on security of any kind by persons, firms, and corporations
other than national banks, licensed bankers, trust companies, sav-
ings banks, building and loan associations, and real estate brokers in
the District of Columbia.” approved February 4, 1913.

The CaarrMAN. Gentlemen, the object of this meeting is to discuss
the bill S. 4661, which the clerk will insert in the record.

(The bill referred to is here printed in full, as follows:)

8. 4661, Sixty-fourth Congress, first session.]

A BILL To amend the act entitled ‘“ An act to regulate the business of loaning money on security of any
kind by sons, firms, and corporations other than national tanks, licensed bankers, trust companles’
savings ks, ﬁuildinz and loan associaticns, and real estate brokers in the District of Columbia,”
approved February fourth, nineteen hundred and thirteen.

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Representaiives of the United States of America
in Congress assembled, That the act entitled ‘‘An act to regulate the business of loan-
ing money on security of any kind by persons, firms, and corporations other than
national banks, licensed bankers, trust companies, savings banks, building and loan
associations, and real estate brokers in the District of Columbia,’’ approved February
zoiirth, nineteen hundred and thirteen, be, and the same is hereby, amended as

ollows:

By adding after the word “intangible” in section one of said act the words “or
without any s2curity.”’

By adding at the end of section one of said act the following: ‘When an application
for a loan is made within the District of Columbia and the money is advanced without
said District in consequence, directly or indirectly, of such application, the transac-
tion shall be deemed a loan made within such District, and all the ies within said
District aiding in making it shall be subject to the provisions of this act. The pur-
chasing or discounting of notes or loans of $200 or less, or the indorsing, guaranteeing,
or becoming surety for the payment of any such notes or loans for compensation or
for value of any kind, or the furnishing of security therefor, or procuring any indorser,
guarantor, or security therefor, for compensation or value of any kind, shall be con-
sidered to be engaging in the business of loaning money within the provisions of this

y
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act. Any person, firm, voluntary association, joint-stock company, incorporated
society or corporation directly or indirectly engaged, or seeking to engage, in the
business of negotiating, arranging, or aiding the borrower or lender in procuring or
making loans, whether such loans are actually made by such person, firm, voluntary
association, joint-stock company, incorporated society or corporation, or by other

arties, or are not made, shall ge deemed to be engaged in the business of making
oans, and shall b : subject to the provisions of this act.”’

By inserting atter the word “*with’’ where it last occurs in section four of said act
the words “an income, or profit and loss statement for the year and.”

By inserting after the word ‘‘reccive” where it occurs in line two of section five of
said act the words ‘‘either directly or indirectly, or by means of any collateral or con-
temporaneous arrangement.”’

By substituting for the word ““one” where it first occurs in section five of said act
the word ‘““‘two.”’

By adding after the word “made” where it occurs in line eight of section five of
said act the following words: ‘“‘and shall be computed only on unpaid balances.”

By inserting after the word ““sum” where it occurs in line twenty-five of section

-five of said act the following words: ‘“‘and all usurious interest and forfeitures on
loans heretofore or hereafter made, under this or other laws, may be collected or set
off by the borrower as are other debts or claims.”

By amending section eleven of said act to read as follows:

“Sec. 11. That the enforcement of this act shall be intrusted to the Commission-
ers of the District of Columbia, and they are hereby authorized and empowered to
make all rules and r~gulations necessary in their judgment for the conduct of such
business and the enforcement of this act in addition hereto and not inconsistent
herewith, and anyone failing to comply with said rules and rq,;-ulations shall be sub-
ject to the punishments provided in section seven of this act.’

The CrAIRMAN. Those in favor of this bill have asked for a hearing
before the committee, which we have granted. I understand that
Mr. Baldwin will represent those present in regard to this matter;
and I will ask him, while we do not want to hurry him unnecessarily,
to be as brief as possible, as there are other matters before the com-
mittee for consideration.

Senator DiLLiNgEAM. May I suggest that the question in which the
committee are most interested is the question of the reasonableness
of the 2 per cent rate. That is where the objection to the bill mestly
lies, I think. »

The CHAIRMAN. That seems to be the objection. The committee
are of the impression that 2 per cent a month is an excessive rate of
interest to charge; and the committee would like to hear from you
gentlemen in regard to the rates charged elsewhere, and wlg 2 per
cent is asked, instead of the amount that is now permitted to be
charged under the old law, 1 per cent.

‘We will hear Mr. William H. Baldwin.

STATEMENT OF MR. WILLIAM H. BALDWIN.

Mr. BaLpwiN. Mr. Chairman, I shall try to make the matter as
clear as I can, and to be as brief as possible.
- The CEAIRMAN. Whom do you represent in this ‘matter, .Mr.
Baldwin ?
Mr. BALpwiN. I represent the citizens’ committee, and I was-going
- to speak of that first.
" Here is.a list of the members of the citizens’ committee, which has
- baen in:existence for more than six years, trying to get an.adequate
-loan-shark:law—one which will prevent exorbitant rates, and yet will
’germit the loaning -of money at the most reasonable rates pessible.
“Several of the members have died since—dJustice Brewer, Mr. Sleman,
Mr. Riggs, and others—but this is the committee as it stands at
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resent. There are 19 of them. We lost ex-Corporation Counsel
homas, who was an admirable man, within the year. :
Senator DiLLiNgHAM. You will insert the list in the record %
Mr. BALpwWIN. Yes, sir. :
(The list referred to is here printed, as follows:)

MEMBERS OF THE CITIZENS’ COMMITTEE ON THE LOAN-SHARK QUESTION.

Mr. Emmet L. Adams, 503 B Street NE,

Mr. William H. Baldwin, 1415 Twenty-first Street, chairman.
Mr. John B. Colpoys, 533 Tennessee Avenue NE,

Mr. John Joy Edson, Washington Loan & Trust.

Mr, William J. Eynon, 512 Eleventh Street NW.

Mr. Charles E. Foster, The Portland.

Mr. H. C. Gauss, 1403 Webster Street NW.

Mr. Gilbert H. Grosvenor, National Geographic Society.

Mr. William F. Gude, 1214 F Street NW.

Mrs. Archibald Hopkins, 1826 Massachusetts Avenue NW,
Dr. George M. Kober, 1819 Q Street NW,

Mr. Cuno H. Rudolph, Second National Bank,

Mr. Evan H, Tucker, 720 A Street NE.

Mr. Walter S. Ufford, 923 H Street NW.

Rev. John Van Schaick, 1417 Massachusetts Avenue NW.
Mrs. Richard Wainwright, 1264 New Hampshire Avenue.
Mr. Henry L. West, 2708 Twenty-seventh Street NW.

Mr. Henry White, 1624 Crescent Place.

Mr. George S. Wilson, room 319, District Building, secretary,

Mr. BaLpwiN. I want also to say that this bill has the unanimous
indorsement of the Chamber of Commerce the Board of Trade, the.
Federation of Citizens’ Associations, the Monday Evening Club, the.
Associated Charities, and the Woman's Welfare Branch of the
National Civic Federation, so that it is as nearly a unanimous expres-
sion of the opinion of the civic bodies, and most representative
bodies of Washington, as you could have. I know of no one who
is opposed to the bill in Washington except some people who think
that the rate ought to be still higher than we ask for, and I judge
that the committee would not be interested in that. or inclined to
listen to any arguments on that score.

Senator JoNEs. Have any labor organizations expressed them-
selves?

Mr. BaALpwiN. Some of the labor organizations have expressed
themselves as desiring a higher rate—3 per cent per month for loans
under $50. _

Senator JonEs. Do you know what organizations?

Mr. BaLpwin. I think the Central Labor Union. We have some.
of the labor men on our committee. but we have no objection, let me
say, to that view. If you want to make the rate 3 per cent on some
of the smaller loans, our committee has no objection.

Senator JAMES. Is it not unusual for borrowers to want to increase
the rate of interest on themselves ?

Mr. BaALpwiIN. Yes, sir. That is the paradox that I am trying to
et at here, and to explain why we help a man by raising the rate;
ut if you will bear with me I will try to make it clear.

I submit here some letters that were written about this bill. There
was an identical bill introduced in the House by Mr. Page. The
following are copies of some letters that were written. indorsing the
bill, identical with the bill we are considering, from these organiza-
tions of which I have spoken.
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(The letters referred to above are here printed, as follows:)

LETTERS INDORSING THE AMENDMENT TO THE LOAN-SHARK Law, H. R. 5782, BY MR.
PacE IN THE Housg, S. 4661, BY MR. SMITH OF MARYLAND IN THE SENATE.

BOARD OF TRADE.
. FeBrUARY 15, 1916.
Referring to H. R. 5782, being a bill to amend the act entitled ‘‘An act to regulate
the business of loaning money on security,’’ etc., in the District of Columbia, I beg
to state as chairman of the committee on law of the board of trade that this bill or one
identical was nearly one year ago fully approved by the board of trade of the District
of Columbia in open session, after a report favorable thereto by my committee. The
committee on law was instructed by the board to lend its aid to the enactment of the
bill inb‘t,) law. stull
ery respectfully,
A. A. BirnEY,
Chasrman Commattee on Law.

MONDAY EVENING CLUB.

"The executive committee of the Monday Evening Club has this afternoon passed a
resolution expressing its sincere appreciation of the personal interest and supgort
vﬁhiﬁh y0121 are giving to the propsed amendments to the so-called loan-shark bill,

. R. 5782.

Events have shown that in the regulation of loaning money to necessitous borrowers,
8 rate of interest has been fixed which made the business unprofitable for a city like
Washington. We, therefore, sincerely trust that the amendments permitting a 2
per cent rate will be adopted both by the House and Senate.

If there is anything that the Monday Evening Club can do to strengthen your
hands in creating public sentiment in support of the proposed amendments, please
command us. :

Again thanking you, on behalf of the club,

Very respectfully,
' Executive COMMITTEE,
Per Warter 8. UrrForbp,
President.

(This confirms the resolution of the Monday Evening Club May 17, 1915, indorsin
the bill in the exact form in which it was afterwards introduced by Senator Smith.

ASSOCIATED CHARITIES.

FEBRUARY 10, 1916. .
At a meeting of the board of managers of the Associated Charities, held yesterday
afternoon, the board directed its president and secretary to express to you our appre-
ciation of your efforts in behalf of the bill H. R. 5782, introduced by you, which would

establish a rate of 2 per cent on small loans in the District of Columbia.
This board is on record as giving its hearty support to such legislation, and expresses
the hope that you will be successful in having the bill enacted into law at an early date.
On b‘clehalf of the&s;rd,
ery respectfully, -
. Cuno H. Ruporrr, President.
Wavrrer S. Urrorp, Secretary.

FEDERATION OF CITIZENS’ ASSOCIATIONR.

Marca 6, 1916.
As president of the Federation of Citizens’ Associations, I take pleasure in informing
you that, at the regular meeting of the federation, held Saturday night, the 4th instant,
a resolution was adopted approving the bill introduced by you providing for interest
. at the-rate of 2 per cent per month on small loans in the District of Columbia. It is

the ho%iof the federation that the Page bill will be enacted into law.
’ spectfully,
Epwarp F. Corrapay,
President Federation of Citizens’ Associations.
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CHAMBER OF COMMERCE.
MarcH 15, 1916.
The chamber of commerce last nliight adopted una.nimousldy the report of the com--
mittee on municipal legislation on H. R. 5782 and S. 4661 (identical bills) to advance
the rate on lending of money in the District.
The committee recommended and the chamber indorsed heartily these bills and
their enactment.
was directed to communicate this to you.
Respectfully,
TBoMAS GRANT, Secretary.
In connection with this I want to emphasize this point: We have
been talking a good deal about suffrage in the District lately, and
some Senators have been of the opinion that we ought to have suf-
frage here, so as to express the views of the District. This is as
near an expression of the kind that you would get by suffrage as any-
thing we could have, as nearly unanimous as anything that f know of,
in favor of raising this rate to at least 2 per cent. lgknow of no one
who is against it.
I ought to say, also, that the commissioners are earnestly in favor
of this bill, and have written a letter, I think, to Senator Smith,
ing that the bill be passed. At least, they told me that they had.
to the rate, Mr. Commissioner Brownlow handed me some
time since for consideration a letter from Mr. Herbert Quick, who
is interested in rural credits. Perhaps Senator Hollis would be in-
terested in that general subject. In this letter Mr. Quick says that
the loan-shark business is quite as bad in the rural districts as any-
where else, but there are two sides to it. He says [reading]:
Where interest rates—which in the chattel-loan business consist very much more in
wages and insurance—

Mr. Quick has the idea there that it is not simply the interest, it is
the cost of making the loans and insurance for risks more than the
real interest— -

fall below the line of profits the farmers can get no money at all. You are perfectly
familiar with this principle. ’ .
I wrote Mr. Quick about it, and he told me that he had written an
article for the Saturday Evening Post, which I will insert.
(The article referred to is here printed, as follows:)

BERkKELEY SPrINGS, W. VA., February 5, 1916.
Mr. Louis BrRowNLOW,
Commissioner, Washington, D. C.

DEeAr Louis: I saw in the Times a day or two a statement to the effect that
your commission had decided that 1 per cent a month is less than chattel loans can be
obtained for in the District and that an increase over that amount is deemed necessary.

If you have tulyl;hiu%l which you can let me have, or which you can write me,.
giving the basis on which this decision was made, it will help me in an article on rura
credits which I am preparing. The loan-shark business is quite as bad in the rural
districts as anywhere else, but there are two sides to it. Where interest rates—which
in the chattel-loan business consists very much more in wages and insurance for risk
than in real interest—fall below the line of profits the farmers can get no money at all.
You are perfectly familiar with this principle. . .

The fact that your commission made an investigation and came to a decision will
be a good thing for me to have in mind in writing on the subject.

Yours, sincerely,
HERBERT QUICK.

I want to show you, just at a glance here, that this is the way
the loan business was in this city when we started [exhibiting news-
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paper advertisements to the committee]. There is a third of a
page, nearly half a page, of the paper, with advertisements of more
than 20 concerns saying, “Come in and get your Christmas money,”’
and so on, and the rates ran as high as 470 per cent, some of them.
¥ know a man who paid a loan here, on which he paid 470 per cent
interest per annum. Here is what we have it reduced to to-day
[exhibiting another advertisement to the committee]. We have
reduced the advertisements now to this—just one little card down
at_the bottom; but while that is a small card in space it is a very
large card in the proportion of the business. It represents, perhaps
nearly half of what was going on at that time—the advertisement
which appears in the morning papers of Mr. Horning, loans at the
other endp of the Long Bridge, with free automobiles from his office
at-Ninth and D Streets.

_ Senator JoNEs. He is the man who conducts his business over here
in Virginia because of this act$

. Mr. BaLpwin. Yes, sir; because of this act. It is an incongruous
position to have him have to do that because he can not do business
1 the District.

Senator James. Did your committee advocate the present law,
1 per cent ?

. BaLpwIN. No, sir; not 1 per cent. We objected to the 1 per
cent, but we accepted it in order to secure the enactment of the law
which would stop these extortions.

The €HAIRMAN. That would stop the man across the bridge from
charging 3 per cent %

Mr. BatpwiN. No, I mean the exorbitant rates then cha here.

Senator DiLLiNgHAM. I may say that the committee advocated
substantially the law that is on the books, but they recommended a
2 per cent, or a higher rate. I made the report fZ)r the committee
to the Senate; but in the Senate there was a feeling that 2 per cent
a-menth was an injustice to the borrower, and, as a matter of com-
K‘:"?mise, it was reduced it to 1 per cent. That is substantially the

istory of the legislation.

Senator James. The present law, however, did serve a good pur-
pose, because it drove these rates of interest down from the maximum
of 470 per cent, as you state, to 3 per cent, and you have to go-across
the river to get that, do you not?

Mr. BaLpwiN. Sometimes you do; yes, sir.

Senator JaMES. You do always, unless they violate the law?

Mr. BALpwIN. Yes; and the law is being violated.

The CearrMaN. I understood you to tell me, Mr. Baldwin, that
there were no loan-shark offices here at all now.

Mr. BaLpwiN. There are no open offices that are doing a loan busi-
ness. It has served that purpose, and I am glad of it. It took
mauch longer than we expected to make the law effective, and the
loan sharks here got probably $100,000 more then I think they ought
to have gotten if we could have gone right on and pushed them out;
but it has become unhealthy to do the business here, and they have
finally gone over the line to Virginia, where there are three doing
bﬁlsinelslss with District people now. I will get to that a little later,
though.

Al'?'out the bill, it was introduced away back on December 20, 1909,
and this committee was formed just after that. Senator Dillingham
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will remember that the Senate committee reported it out then with

the rate reduced from 2 to 14 par cent, and our committee went to
them and said: “This will not do. The pzople will not do the busi-
ness at 14 per cent.”” They thereupon withdrew the bill and reported
it at 2 per cent, and it was passed on April 7, 1910, at 2 per cent.

Senator JoNEs. That is, through the genate?

Mr. BaLpwiN. Through the Senate. On May 18, 1910, it was
approved unanimously by the District Committee of the House after
a full hearing, and its passage was recommendad, but it was delayed;
and on March 4, 1911, nearly a year later, that Congress adjourned,
doing nothing. I am sorry to say that, as you can see here, one of
the advocates of the loan sharks at that time was an ex-Senator of the
United States. I do not know what they paid him, but it was
sufficient to defeat that bill when it had been passed by the Senate
and unanimously recommended by the House committce. We saw’
Speaker Cannon, and got him to say that he would recognize the man
in charge of the bill, and we were told to go home and go to sleep by
the ‘iwiip” of the House, that it would pass. The man who had
charge of it was away, however, when the last night of the session
came, when they expected to pass it, and it did not pass.

That was a bill at the 2 per cent rate for small loans, and it did not
include the pawnbrokers. They were then doing business under a law
which had been in existence for some years, and charging 3 per cent;
and ex-Senator Thurston, as you will find in the hearing, found fault
with us for wanting to have the business done at 2 per cent when
pawnbrokers were allowed to charge 3 per cent. We told him that
there was no objection to reducing the rate that could be charged by
pawnbrokers, but we did not want to have any more trouble than we
could avoid at that time. But that reasonable bill, at 2 per cent, for
which we are still asking, was defeated at that time under those cir-
cumstances by the influence of the loan sharks. :

On August 19, 1911, that summer the Senate passed the bill in the.
special session of the next Congress, with the rate reduced to 14 per -
cent per month. Senator Dillingham will remember about that.

On February 12, 1912—that 1s, the next year—in regular session,,
the House bill was passed, but with the rate reduced to 1 per cent;
and I may sey that I think they thought they were benefiting the
poor borrowers at that time by cutting down what seemed like & high
rate, and what must seem like & high rate to anyone who hes not

iven special attention to this subject. The House bill as passed
included pawnbrokers.

On April 23, 1912, the Senate agreed to the rate of 1 per cent per
month in the House bill, but sent it to conference on the question of
including the pawnbrokers, on which they were not agreed. That
bill stayed in conference for more than eight months. 1 have never
known any other instance of that kind; but the committee weas not
strongly in favor of it, I will say, because they thought no one could
do business at 1 per cent. We were sorry about it, and there seemed
to be very little use in passing the hill, so far as the lending of money
was concerned ; but after full consideration it seemed to us that we did
need the restraint here which has since driven the people so largely
out of business, so we asked to heve it passed. :

To prevent misunderstanding as to the position of our committee,
however, we wrote to the conferees of both the Senate and House,:
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declarinﬁl hat the rate fixed was so low as to defeat one main purpose
of the bill, and that it was likely to work a hardship on many poor
people who, at that rate. would be wholly unable to get the money
of which they were in urgent need; but that the bill ought to pass,
because pawnbrokers’ loans can be made at an even lower rate than
others.
(The letters are here printed, as follows:)
JANUARY 7, 1913.
Hon. WiLLiaM P. DILLINGHAM,
United States Senate, Washington, D. C.

Sir: In reference to the loan-shark bill now under consideration, I et that the
rate of interest has been reduced to 1 percent, because I feel sure that the mistaken
kindness will work a hardship on many poor people who, at that rate, will be wholly
unable to get money of which they are in urgent need.

The bill, however, ought to pass and should not be allowed to fail on account of a
refusal Yt'o include pawnbr&kialrs. * x *

: ours, vel ectfully,
T e y Wu. H. BaLpwin,
: Chairman Citizens’ Committee.

JANUARY 7, 1913,
Hon. BEN JOHNSON,
House of Representatives, Washington, D. C.

DEear Sir: While this committee deeply regrets that the rate of interest in the
loan-shark bill was reduced to 1 per cent a month, because it seems certain that
people will not make such loans at that rate, and the mistaken attempt to guard
the interests of the poor will really do them harm by keeping them from getting
money when they are in sore need of it, it readily admits that it is not improper to
make the limit for pawnbrokers no greater, for loans on ample pledges can be more
proﬁtal%ly made than thos(f; u(ﬁl other security. * * *

ours, very respect. y
i ¥ Wu. H. BaLbwin,
Chairman Citizens’ Committee.

The matter was taken up on January 8, 1913, and the conferees
met and agreed on a report, taking in the pawnbrokers. The Senate
adopted the conference report on January 11 and the House followed ;
énd on February 1 the loan sharks had enough influence in the matter
tﬁ s%cﬁre a hearing before President Taft, trying to get him to veto
the bill. .

At this hearing the committee admitted that the rate was too low,
but urged that since both Houses had passed it the law be given a
fair trial. President Taft signed the bill with the expectation that
if such a fair trial proved the rate to be too low Congress would raise
it, as is shown by the following memorandum, which he submitted
in signing the bill:

(Tﬁ memorandum is printed, as follows:)

PRESIDENT’'S MEMORANDUM.

I have concluded to sign this bill, because its general purpose is one with which
every good citizen must sympathize. It has been pressed on me that the rate of
interest to which pawnbrokers are limited is too low, and this is urged as an objection
to the bill not because of any sympathy with pawnbrokers, but because, it is pointed
out, that if the limitations of the bill are so severe as to discourage the legitimate
pawnbroking business it will drive some pawnbrokers into Virginia and Maryland,
where they will ply the business without any limitation, or will induce others to live
in the District and put the law at defiance, and so subject those who are forced to
resort to them to an extortion beyond the protection of the law altogether.

In other words, the argument 1s that it will tend to put the pawnbrokers in a class
of lawbreakers beyond control and will not relieve the persons whom the law is
intended to protect.




LOANING MONEY IN THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA. 11

1 am not satisfied, however, that pawnbrokers with sufficient capital can not do &

itimate business at the rate of 1 per cent & month. Companies of this kind seem

to be successful in other cities. The subject is one in respect to which ag experiment

in legislation may properly be made, and if it turns out that 1 per cent 1s too great a
restriction Congress in its wisdom may increase the rate to 1% or 2 per cent.

Experience has shown that the busincss can not be carried on at
1 per cent a month, and the law has done just what President Taft
feared it might do in driving busingss into Virginia and subjecting
borrowers to higher rates.

Washington is the only city of its size in the civilized world of
which I know in which there are no pawnbrokers to whom poor people
in distress can go for relief, and this condition is the result of making
the rate too low. .

The following copy of the law as it stands, the provisions which
have been rendered absolutely nugatory by the low rate, being
inclosed in brackets, shows graphically the effect which the reduc-
tion from the 2 per cent per month asked for by the committee to
the 1 per cent as fixed by Congress has had:

(The law referred to above is here printed in full, as follows:)

[PuBLrc—No. 359.]

[H. R. 8768.]

AN ACT Tor te the business of loaning money on security of any kind by persons, firms, and corpora-
tious other t national banks, lice bankers, trust companies, savings banks, buﬂ(iing and loan
associations, and real-estate brokers in the District of Columbia.

Be it enacted by the Senate and House of Rcfreamwtim of the United States of America
tn Congress assembled, That hereafter it shall be unlawful and illegal to engage in the
District of Columbia in the business of loaning money upon which a rate of interest
greater than six per centum per annum is charged on any security of ang kind, direct
or collateral, tangible or intangible, [without procuring license; and all persons,
firms, voluntary associations, joint stock companies, incorporated societies, and
corporations e ed in said business shall pay a license tax of five hundred dollars
ger annum to the District of Columbia. No license shall be granted to any person,

rm, or voluntary association unless such person and the members of any such firm
or voluntary association shall be bona fide residents of the District of Columbia, and
no license shall be granted for a period longer than one year, and no license shall be
granted to any joint stock company, incorporated society, or corporation unless and
until such company, society, or corporation shall, in writing, and in due form, to be’
first approved by and filed with the Commissioners of the District of Columbia, ap-
point an agent, resident in the District of Columbia, upon whom all judicial and other
process or legal notice directed to such company, society, or corporation may be
served. And in the case of the death, removal from the District, or any legal dis~
ability or disqualification of any such agent, service of such process or notice may be
made upon the assessor of the District of Columbia.}

SEc. 2. That applications for license to conduct such business must be made in
writing to the Commissioners of the District of Columbia, and shall contain the full
names and addresses of applicants, if natural persons, and in the case of firms and
voluntary associations, the full names and addresses of all the membars thereof, and
in the case of joint-stock companies, incorporated societies, and corporations, the full
names and addresses of the officers and directors thereof and under what law or laws
organized or inco?)orated, and the place where such business is to be conducted,
and such other information as the said commissioners may require. Every license
granted shall date from the first of the month in which it is issued and expire on the
thirty-first day of the following October, and such license shall be kept conspicuously
displayed in the place of business of the licensee. Every application shall be filed
not less than thirty days prior to the granting of such license, and notice of the filing
of such application shall be posted in the office of the assessor of the said District
and be published twice a week for three successive weeks in a daily newspaper pub-
lished in the District of Columbia. Protest may be made by any person to the issuing
of such license, and when such protests are filed with the said commissioners the latter
shall give public notice of and hold a public hearing upon such protests before issuing:
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sych licens:. The said commissioners shall have the power to reject any applica-
tion for licens> aft>r a hearing upon such prot st or for failure on the J)art of the appli-
cant to observe this act, or when such applicant shall have violated its provisions.]

([SEc. 3. That each application shall be accompanied by a bond to the District of
Columbia in the penal sum of five thousand dollars, with two or more sufficient sureties,
and conditioned that the obligor wlll not violate any law relating to such business.
The execution of any such bond by a fidelity or surety company authorized by the
laws of the United States to transact business therein shall be equivalent to the execu-
tion thereof by two sureties, and such company, if excepted to, shall justify in the
manner required by law of fidelity and surety companies. If any person shall be
azgrieved by the misconduct of any such licensed person, firm, voluntary association,
joint-stock company, incorporated society, or corporation, or by his, their, or its viola-
tion of any law relating to such business, and shall recover a judgment therefor, such
person or his personal representitive or heirs or distributees may, after a retirn un-
satisied either in whole or in part of any execution issued upon such judgment, main-
tain an action in his own name vpon s ich bond herein required in any court having
jurigdiction of the amount claimed. The Commissioners of the District of Columbia
shall furnish to anyone applying therefore a certified copy of any such bond filed with
them, upon the payment of a fee of twenty-five cents, and such certified copy shall
be prima facie evidence in any court that such bond was duly executed and delivered
by the person, firm, voluntary association, joint stock company, incorporated society
or corporation, whose names appear thereon. Said bond sgall be renewed and refiled
annually in October of each year, or the licensed person, firm, voluntary association,
joint-stock company, incorporated society, or corporation shall, within thrity days
thereait>r, cease doing business, and their license shall be revoked by the said com-
missioners, but said bond uutil renewed and refiled as aforesaid shall be and remain in
full force and effect J} .

[ 3Ec. 4. That every person, firm, voluntary association, joint-stock company, in-
corporated society, or corporation conductin%such business shall keep a register,
aprroved by said commissioners, showing, in English, the amount of money loaned,
the date when loaned and when due, the person to whom loaned, the property or
thing named as security for the loan, where the same is located and in whose possession,
the amount of interest, all fees, commissions, charges, and renewals charged, under
whatever name. Such register shall be open for inspection to the said commisioners,

their officers and agents, on every day, exce.}l)t Sundays and legal holidays, between the-

hours of nine o’clock in the forenoon and five o’clock in the afternoon. Every such
person, firm, voluntary association, joint-stock company, incorporated society, or
corporation conducting such business shall, on or before the twentieth day of Janu-

ary of each year, make to the said commissioners an-annual statement in the form of a.

trial balance of its books on the thirty-first-day of December in each year, specifying
the different kinds of its liabilities and the different kinds of its assets, stating the
amount of each, together with such other information as may be called for.J3
"[SEc. 5. That no such person, firm, voluntary associatien, joint-stock company,

incorporated society, or corporation shall charge or receive a greater rate of interest
upon any loan made by him or it than one per centum per month on the actual amount
of the loan, and this charge shall cover all fees, expenses, demands, and services of
every character, including notarial and recording fees and charges, except upon the
foreclosure of the security. The foregoing interest shall not be deducted from the

incipal of loan when same is made. Every such person, firm, voluntary association,
joint-stock company, incorporated society, or corporation conducting such business
shall furnish the borrower a written, typewritten, or printed statement at the time
the loan is made, showing, in English, in clear and distinct terms, the amount of the
loan, the date when loaned and when due, the person to whom the loan is made, the
name of the lender, the amount of interest charged, and the lender shall give the bor-
rower a plain and complete rezeipt for all payments made on account of the loan at
the time such payments are made. No such loan greater than two hundred dollars
shall be made to any one person:} Provided, That any person contracting, directly
or indirectly, for, or receiving a greater rate of interest than that fixed in this act,
shall forfeit all interest so contracted for or received; and in addition thereto shall
forfeit to the borrower a sum of money, to be deducted from the amount due for prin-
cipal, equal to one-fourth of the principal sum: And provided further, That any person
in the employ of the Government who shall loan money in violation of the provisions
of this act shall forfeit his office or position, and be removed from the same.

[SEc. 6. That complaints against an licensee or applicant for a license shall be
made in writing to the said commissioners, and notice thereof of not less than three
days shall be given to said licensee or a}l)licant by serving upon him a concise state-
ment of the facts constituting the complaint, and a hearing shall be had before the
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said commissioners within ten days from the date of the filing of the complaint, and
no adjournment shall be taken for longer than one week. A daily calendar shall he
kept of all hea.ringgx by the said commissioners, which shall be posted in a conspicuoys
lace in their public office for at least three days before the date of such hearings.
‘The said commissioners shall render their decision within eight days from the time
the matter is finally submitted to them. Said commissioners shall keep a record of
all such complaints and hearings, and may refuse to issue and shall suspend or revoke
any license for any good cause shown, within the meaning and purpose of this. act;
‘and when it is shown to their satisfaction, whether as a result of a written complaint
as aforesaid or otherwise, that any licensee or applicant under this act, either before
. or after conviction, is guilty of any conduct in violation of this or any law relating to
.-such business it shall be the duty of the said commissioners to suspend or revoke the
license of such licensee or reject the petition of the applicant, but notice of the writ-
ten complaint or proposed action shall be presented to and reasonable opportunity
shall be given said licensee or applicant to be heard in his defense. Whenever for
any cause such license is revoked, said commissioners shall not issue another license
to said licensee until the exPiration of at least one year from the date of revocation
of such license, and not at all if such licensee shall have been convicted of a violation
of this act under the provisions of the following section thereof.]

Skec. 7. That any viclation of this act shall be punished by a fine of not less than
twenty-five dollars and not greater than two hundred dollars, or by imprisonment in
the jall or the workhouse of the District of Columbia for not less than five nor more
than thirty days, or by both such fine and imprisonment, in the discretion of the court.
The said commissioners shall cause the corporation counsel to institute criminal
proceedings for the enforcement of this act before any court of competent jurisdiction.

[SEc. 8. That in any foreclosure on any loan made under this act no charges for

-attorneys’ or agents’ fees shall be made or collected which will exceed ten per centum
of the amount found due in such foreclosure proceedi s.L .

[Sec. 9. That in any contract made in pursuance of the provisions of this act it
shall be unlawful to incorporate any provision for liquidated or other damages as a
penalty for any default or forfeiture thereunder.]

Sec. 10. That nothing contained in this act shall be held to apply to the legitimate
business of national banks, licensed bankers, trust companies, savings banks, building
and loan associations, or real-estate brokers, as defined in the act of Congress of July
first, nineteen hundred and two.

SEc. 11. That the enforcement of this act shall be intrusted to the Commissioners of
the District of Columbia, and they are hereby authorized and empowered to make all
rules and regulations necessary in their judgment for the conduct of such business
and the enforcement of this act in addition hereto and not inconsistent herewith.

Sec. 12. That all acts and parts of acts inconsistent herewith are hereby repealed.

Skec. 13. That this act shall take effect at the expiration of thirty days from and after
the date of its passage. :

Approved, February 4, 1913. .

It will be seen that four-fifths of the law is as useless as if it had
never been passed. It is not to be supposed that Congress did not
intend that loans should be made in accordance with all these elab-
orate provisions, and the committee is now asking that the rate be
raised so that the part of the law which is now useless may have the
effect intended. B
 Parenthetically, I may say that there are two parts of this busi-
1ess—the pawnbroking business, where a man comes in and leaves
ais watch or a ring or something of that kind and gets the money
ind comes back and redeems it, and another branch where people
‘oorrow on indorsed notes or on chattel mortgages or on assignmert
of salary or something of that kind; and what we had been especially
interested in was loans like these, that are not pawnbrokers’ loans,
but the chattel loans and loans on indorsed notes, or other notes.

B{l taking the pawnbrokers into the bill, as originally introduced
by the committee, the law was made to include both. —

The loans on notes involve looking up the borrower’s credit, o
inspecting the chattels, and the cost of recording the chattel mort-
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gage if it is recorded. A report from a local commercial agency on a
man’s credit costs about 40 cents, and the fees for recording a mort-
gage are more than $2. Under our law all such expenses must be
paid by the lender, and come out of the interest; so it will be seen
that the net rate, after paying all these expenses, would be much less
than the rate we ask for indicates. Even at 2 per cent per month
the interest on a $10 loan for two months would barely pay the cost
of looking up the borrower’s credit.

There was considerable litigation about the law, and it took nearly
a year to get the matter settled down so that the District authorities
began to restrain the business.

ithout taking up your time I desire to submit the following

chronological statement which will show what has happened in
regard to it.

(The statement referred to is here printed, as follows:)

CHRONOLOGY -OF LOAN-SHARK LAW.

Dec. 20,1909. Bill introduced making rate 2 per cent per month without other
charges. Pawnbrokers were not includeg.

Apr. 7,1910. Passed Senate.

M‘g.y 18,1910. Approved by District Committee in House after full hearing and pas-
sage recommended.

Mar. 4,1911. Passage of 2 per cent bill prevented by loan sharks, who employed
an ex-Senator of the United States and others as attorneys.

Aug. 19,1911. Senate bill passad in special session of next Congress, with rate re-
duced to 13 per cent por month.

Feb. 12,1912. House bill pass~d in rcgular session, but with rate reduced to 1 per
cent por month and pawnbrokers included.

Apr. 23,1912. Senate agrecd to rate of 1 per cent per month in House bill, but sent

. ‘ it to conf-rence on question of including pawnbrokers. .

Jan. 8,1913. After having allowod the bill to lie for more than eight months in
confarence without any meeting in regard to it, the conferees met
and agreed on a report.

Jan. 11,1913. Senate adopted conforence report. .

Jan. 23,1913. House also adopted conference report.

Feb. 1,1913. President Taft held a hearin% as to objections to the bill.

Feb. 4,1913. President Taft signed the bill. -

Nov. 3,1913. Court of appeals in Prender case declared law constitutional.

Nov. 28 1913. Chairman of citizens’ committce requested commissioners to intro-
duce bill approved by corporation counsel’s office raising the rate of
interest and stopping evasion of law by Virginia business.

Dec. 19,1913. George D. Horning prosecuted in police court.

Jan. 15,1914, Geo_rg,r.e D. Horning acquitted in police court, Judge Mullowny pre-
siding. .

Feb. 2,1914. Court o% appeals in Reagan case upheld law as to loans on notes.

Mar. 7,1914. Commissioners forwarded bill asking advance in rate to 1} per cent
per month and forbidding taking people to Virginia.

Apr. 23,1914. House District Committee voted, 10 to 5, to raise the rate to 2 per
cent per month, and referred the bill to the subcommittee on
judiciary to report this change and another prohibiting requiing
savings in connection with loans.

May 4,1914. Told commissioners if violations of law and left memorandum.

Mar. 4,1915. Congress adjourned without any action on the loan-shark bill.

Mar. 24,1915. The citizens’ committee submitted l=tter to the District Commis-
sioners again calling attention to the possibility of stopping the
violations of the law under the device of doing business in Virginia.

May 19,1915. The situation as to the violations was fully discussed with one of the
commissioners, and reasons for action given.

June 1,1915. The citizens’ committee met, and the necessity of vigorous action was
again brought to the attention of the commissioners.

June 4,1915. Getglrge; D. Horning prosecuted in police court on charge of violating

e law.
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June 17,1915. Geﬁ ? D. Horning acquitted in police court under ruling of Judge

owny.

June 22,1915. Request made by citizens’ committee that the question be brought
before the Supreme Court of the District in a new case if app#il from
Judge Mullowny’s decision was not possible.

July 6,1915. The commissioners replied that there was ro way of getting the Horn-
ing case before the Supreme Court of the District.

Oct. 28,1915. George D. Horning brought about 60 suits in the municipal court

inst citizens of the District.

Dec. 15,1915. Bill as approved by House District Committee April 23, 1914, intro-
duced in House by Mr. Page.

Feb. 1,1916. Mr. Page appeared before House District Committee, who seemed
favorably disposed to the bill.

Feb. 25,1916. Bill introduced in Senate by Senator Smith, of Maryland.

Mar. 3,1916. Washington loan shark doing business in Virginia levied on goods of
Washington lady for claim involving interest at more than 300 per
cent per annum. The same party is pressing collection of anothér
claim against’Washington resident involving the same rate, and is
making collections on two other loans in the District at the rate of
179 per cent and 188 per cent per annum.

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Baldwin, I will state that the most of the
Senators have other duties, and if you will just get down to the con-
crete proposition why you want this 2 per cent, and why the 1 per
cent will not answer, it is what we would like to hear more particu-
larly. We do not want to hurry you, and if we had time we would
be glad to hear these other matters.

. BALDWIN. That the rate is not high enough is proved by the
following letter dated February 5, 1916, from Mr. Coombs, the license
clerk of the District, showing that in the three years but two compa-
nies have ever taken out licenses under the law [redding]:

OFPIII;ICI?'OF TnEF ASSESSOR,
Mr. Wu. H. Barpwiy, shington, February 5, 1916.
1415 Twenty-first Street NW.

DEAr Sir: As per your request of the 5th instant, relative to loan brokers licensed
under an act of Congress approved February 4, 1913, w.ll state that the following
companies have procured licenses under this act:

The Society for Savings and Loans of Washington:

From Mar. 1, 1913, to Oct. 31, 1918, ... ... .. i . $333.34
From Nov. 1,1913, to Oct. 31, 1914, . ... .. et iiaaaaenn 500. 00
From Nov. 1, 1914, to Oct. 31, 1915. . . ...t iiieiaaieeaaanannn 500. 00
The Prudential Loan Co., from May 1, 1914, to Oct. 31, 1914............... 250. 00

The total amount collected under this act being $1,583.34.
Since October 31, 1915, no one has taken out a license as loan broker.
Respectfully,
Wape H. CooMBs,
License Clerk District of Columbia.

The first of these is the only company which ever attempted to
operate under the law. After an earnest and prolonged effort it
found it could not do business without loss, and gave up the attempt
last October. No business whatever has been done under the law
since then.

The other is a pawnbroking company which took out a license
when the House District Committee voted in favor of raising the rate
to 2 per cent in May, 1914, for which they dpaid $250, but never did
any business under it, because the f)ropose increase in the rate was
not made. In order to be brief, I may state right here that that
company has had its doors open continuously, ready to lend money
ever since if the rate was raised to 2 per cent, but unable to do the
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business at 1 per cent. while a large amount of money has been
lvogtnt_ad_ to peoplg at 3 per cent by this device of sending them over to
irginia.

Senator JoNEs. What can you tell us abont that? What facts
have you with reference to the business over there ?

Mr. Barpwin. The facts in regard to the business, to take them
up briefly, are that on page 214 of the hearing on House bill 14663 in
April, 1914, Mr. Horning testified that he had then $250,000 invested
in the business. I have a letter from Mr. Horning to a gentlemen
who is interested in this subject who sent it to me, dated January 10,
1916, in which he says [reading]:

In the past 18 months, owing to the discontinuing of all other brokers, I have found
it necessary to borrow $165,000 in order to accommodate the borrowers,

I am calling attention now to the fact that this advertisement here
carries with it the $250,000 that was in the business two years ago,
plus the $165,000 that is in the business now, and which makes
$415,000. As an evidence of what that is being loaned at I want to
leave herc this little advertisement that came in a laundry package
several weeks ago. When my laundry came home this was mserted
in it—an advertisement of the loans at 3 per cent per month.

(The advertisement referred to is here printed in full, as follows:)

LiBERAL LoaNs MADE oON Diaxonps, WATCHES, JEWELRY, ETC., 3 PER CENT.

You'll get the money without delay and you’ll pay only 3 per cent interest for the
loan. The money pay be repaid at your convenience. Fair treatment to everybody.

Your security will be protected by the mutual District burglar-alarm system (imﬁ—
vidual wire).

Money for rent at 3 per cent. .

_All pf;d%es. stored under the protection of mutual District burglar-alarm system
(individual wire).

Free automobile service from Ninth and D Streets to the Virginia office and return.

All cars leaving Mount Vernon Station, Twelfth and Pennsylvania Avenue, stop
&t our Virginia office. One city fare.

GeorGe D. HorNiNG, Banker and Broker,
South end Highway Bridge (opposite Washington Monument), Virginia.

Senator JoNes. Is it a fact that about the same amount of loans
have been made since this law was passed as beofre, except that they
‘have been made over in Virginia ?

Mr. BaLpwin. No; not so many, I think. You see, the loan side
of the business is not being adequately taken care of at all. These
are all pawnbrokers loans. Mr. Horning formerly did a large busi-
ness also in the other kind of loans on notes. :

Senator DiLLiNgHAM. Pawn loans ?

Mr. BALpwiN. No: he did the other kind also. :

Senator Jones. That is what he i1s doing now, is it not? He is
doing a pawnbroking business ?

Mr. BaLpwin. He is doing a pawnbroking business only. -

Senator JonEes. I thought he was doing a loan husiness.

Mr. BaLbwiN. No; he tried the loan business, but to do that,
‘Senator, it was necessary to collect in the District, and that was rather
difficult to do. Last October Mr. Horning filed 60 suits here against
citizens of the District on notes, on some of which he got judgment,
but many of which were dismissed. T have one of such notes in my
possession, and a letter from the man telling how he got $50 and
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gave notes for $65. The rate figures, according to the facts given in
the letter, a little more than 100 per cent per annum.

Senator JonEks. So the loaning has been stopped.

The CuAlRMAN. Do I understand that there is no loan business
being done over the line at 3 per cent other than the pawnbroker’s
business ? ‘

Mr. BaLpwiN. None at 3 per cent, but there is some being done at
170 and 180 per cent per annum.

The CHAirMAN. Do not these people who are asking 3 per cent loan
to people in the District of Columbia, those who want to borrow over
there, on mortgages, etc.?

Mr. BaLpwin. The others do; but Mr. Horning would not lend you
anything on a note here at all. He has quit that business entirely.
He keeps the pawns here that are taken over there. You will see that
this circular says that those pawns are protected by some burglar-
alarm business. :

The CHAIRMAN. Where do the people who do borrow money on
mortgages get it, Mr. Baldwin, on furniture and things of that kind?

Mr. BaLpwiN. Only from three concerns, who are doing business
over on the other side, that charge just as high rates as they can get.

The CrAIRMAN. That is what I want to get at. Are these people
doing business across the line charging these exorbitant rates to the
peg}_)re of the District of Columbia ?

. BALDWIN. Yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. Are the people of the District of Columbia borrow-

ing from them ? .
. BALpwIN. They are to-day.

The CHAIRMAN. That is what we want to know.

Senator DiLLINGHAM. And what rates are they paying?

Mr. BALDWIN. Any rate the lenders can exact. IPI) know of one poor
woman who resorted to one of the lenders across the river several
months since for money she needed to pay her rent. She got $30
for which she is making six monthly payments of $7.75 each, a tota
of $46.50, making the interest $16.50, which figures 188 per cent per
annum. »

I know another borrower who had been ill, who got $50 about the
same time, and was charged nine monthly payments of $8.95 each,
a total of $80.55, making $30.55 interest charged on $50, for which
the repayment began a month after the money was received. This
figures 179 per cent per annum.

The borrower spoke of this bill, which would stop them from doing
business in the District. The loan shark said he hoped it would not
pass, that they would hate to come back to the District, that they
preferred to ‘‘sit where they were and pick the ripe cherries from the
tree, letting the green ones stand.”

These people Eave their names in the telephone book, and their
printed blanks for lists of furniture mortgaged refer to it as being on
such a street ‘‘in Washington, D. C.”” They send out circulars to
citizens of the District soliciting business, and because of the manner
in which the payments are made the borrowers do not know what
rates they are paying. The poor woman who is paying the 188 per
cent per annum, or more than 15 per cent per month, said to me

39102—16——2
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innocently, ‘1 do not know what that would figure. Perhaps 3 or 4
per cent per month.”

I also know of two cases of women, one of whom had her furniture
levied on in the District on the 3d of last March, to collect one of those
loans on which a man had gotten judgment in Virginia, which, taking
into account the usury on an old loan that they had made her pay in
order to get the new one, amounted to 365 per cent per annum. e
rate on the other loan, which the lender i1s endeavoring to collect,
figures about the same.

Senator JoNEs. Does the Virginia law permit that ¢

Mr. Barpwin. No, sir.

Senator JoNEs. Then why do they not enforce the Virginia law ?

Mr. Barpwin. They do not seem to. That is being done, and
those people are collecting those loans now.

Senator JonEs. Is not that one of the best steps to take—to see
that the Virginia law is enforced %

Mr. Bapwin. We have no power to enforce the law in Virginia.
What we are getting at here is that if these people could borrow
money at rates which they can afford to pay in the District, they
woul(f7 not have to go to Virginia and pay there either 3 per cent or
180 per cent.

Senator JoNEs. I understand that; but it seems to me there ought
to be some steps taken to see that the Virginia law is enforced. Then
you might drive these people out of business entirely.

Mr. BaLpwin. It benefits many of these people to borrow the money,
because it is better for them,

Senator JamMes. What is the Virginia law on chattel loans?

Mr. BALpwiN. It allows fees in addition to the 6 per cent, and in
Virginia they permit them to charge 10 per cent per month for pawn-
brokers’ loans up to $25, 5 l[lmr cent from $25 to $100, and 3 per cent
over $100. Now, all that the citizens’ committee asks for is that you
will be kind enough to allow pawnbrokers and others to charge 2 per
cent a month in the District.

" “'The CrarMAN. Then we understand that the Virginia law does
permit a great deal higher rate than the 2 per cent that you are
ssking for?

* Mr. BaLpwin. Far more. :

The CraIRMAN. That is what we want to get at.

Mr. BaLpwin. And the Maryland law, Senator, allows

The CHAIRMAN. That is all right. I understand that. Senator
Dillingham has there a list of charges in the various States which
run from 4 to 10 per cent.

Senator DrLLINGHAM. Senator Smith refers to the list that you
filed at a previous hearing, of rates charged in the different cities.

Mr. BaLpwin. I should like to put in a revised list here. As to
the law, let me show you

Senator DiLLiNgHAM. Do not get away from that subject. Put
in your list.

r. BALDWIN. Here is a statement of two loans which two men
could not get. Ome got charity. He had a Government position
paying $55 a month, and if he had been allowed to pay 72 cents he
could have gotten the loan of $18. He was only a.lI%wed by the
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District law to pay 1 per cent per month, or 36 cents, so he could
not get it, and he came begging for something to eat and something
to keep him warm from the Assoeiated Charities. The other man
wanted $10. He was only allowed by the District law to pay 9 cents,
but he could not get the loan without paying 18 cents, and because
he could not get it, he did not get the help he needed at all.

Senator JoNES. What injury did he suffer?

Mr. BarpwiN. He suffered not being able to pay the doctor, his
children going without shoes, and general discomfort. The other
man suffered the injury of being made a pauper. Now, this man is
just as independent—the one that Woul(f not take that help from
the Associated Charities—as any of us in this room; and it is a great
thing to preserve the independence of these people, so that they can
take care of themselves.

In October, 1914, a fireman in the State, War, and Navy Depart-
ment, who was earning $55 a month and had been in the employ of
the Government for 24 years, had his foot injured through no fault of
his own, and was obliged to quit work. ter his annual leave and
sick leave were exhausted his pay stopped, and as the present law has
driven pawnbrokers and other lenders of small sums out of business
so that he was unable to borrow, he was obliged, in January, 1915, to
apply to the Associated Charities for food, which was furnished him.

n thanking them for this he wrote a letter asking them for coal
also, as he had no other way of getting it, and saying it was the first
time in his life he had ever been obhiged to ask for charity. If he
éould have borrowed $18 payable in sums of $6 in one, two, and three
months he could have taken care of himself without sui)mitting to this
humiliation. The cost at 2 per cent per month, which the .citizens’
committee has been trying to secure, would have been 72 cents. The

resent law forbids anyone to receive more than 36 cents. It, there-
ore, made this man a pauper for the difference of 36 cents.

A little later another manr whose children were sick and who owed
the doctor and had other needs wanted to borrow $10 to relieve his
necessities. He works for the District at $10.50 per week. Bein;
unable to get the money elsewhere, he applied to the Associate
Charities and offered $2 for the money, to be repaid out of his next

ays, half in 20 days and half in 34 days. They had no money to
end, but offered to give him relief for his immediate necessities. He
refused to accept the charity, saying he preferred to ‘‘murder along”
and let his chilgren suffer rather than do so.

The $2 he offered amounts to 267 per cent per annum, which is his
measure of what the money would ﬁave been worth to him. At 2
per cent per month it would have cost 18 cents, which he could have
well afforded to pay. The law which allows only half this amount
prevented him from getting the money at all and caused his children
to suffer for a difference of 9 cents.

The cost of each of these two loans under the laws of 22 States
which have laws providing for such loans is shown in the table fol-
lowing.
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Cost of $1¢loan. Cost of $18 loan.
State. Rate allowed. . I
Interest.| Fees. | Lol | Interest.| Fees. | Total
Massachusetts....| 3 cent{nr month. . $0.27 |.......... $0.27 $1.08
Rhode Island..... i{;‘er cent per month. . .23 -90
Connecticut?..... per cent per year. . . .19 .5
New York........ 2 per cent per month 1.18 L72
and fees.
New Jersey 3.....| 3 per cent per month. . 11 (8 PN .27 1.08
Pennsylvania 23, .| 3 per cent per month 27l .27 1.08
and fees.
Delaware !.......| 8 per cent per month.. 72 e .72 2.88
Maryland... .| 6 per cent per annum 04 3.00 3.04 5.18
and fees.
Virginia..........|..... do.....oil..... .04 .75 79 1.18
Georgia. ... 5 per cent per month.. I L PO 45 1.80
Tennessee 6 per cent per annum .04 .70 74 118
and fees.
Ohio2s. ... ..... 3 per cent per month 2T e .27 108
and fees.
2 per cent per month .18 3.00 3.18 .72 3.00 3.72
and fees.
3 per cent per month 27 1.00 1.27 1.08 1.00 2.08
and fees.
10 per cent per annum .08 .06 .13 .30 .21 .51
and fees.
...] 3 per cent per month.. 27l .27 108 |.......... 1.08
Minnesota........ 1 per cent per month .09 L7 1.84 .36 175 2.11
and fees,
Iowa............. 2 per cent per month .18 1.00 1.18 .72 1.00 172
and fees.
Missouri...._....|..... do. ..o, .18 1.50 1.68 .72 1.50 2.22
Nebraska......... 10 per cent per annum .08 .28 .36 .30 1.15 1.45
and fees.
Colorado......... 2 per cent per month. .. A8 L.l .18 -2 P .72
Oregon?.......... 3 per cent per month .27 1.00 1.27 1..08 L.00 2.08
Dilsl:ritt:):ﬂ of Co- | 1percent per month.. 11 I 00 236 .......... .36
umbia,

1 For pawnbrokers, as there are no small loan companies. . .
2 New J?rsey Pennsylvania, Ohio, and Michigan have raised the rate to 3 ﬁsoent per month since the
District bill asking an advance to 2 per cent has been pending, and Oregon added fees to the former

rate of 3 per cent per month.
8 If these loans were for four months or longer both Pennsylvania and Ohio would allow fee of $1 in addi-

tion to the interest, making total cost in each $1.27 and $2.08

These rates are for small loans, not for pawnbrokers, except in the
two instances stated, and the discrimination against the District
which this law, limiting the rate to 1 per cent per month, makes it
evident from a comparison with the cost of the same loans at the
rates allowed by other States.

You see, the mcrease to.2 per cent per month is only a matter of 9
cents for one of these loans. - Nobody pays 24 per cent per annum on
these loans. I neversaw one for a year. It is as though my wife and
I are down the street, and it rains when we come out of the theater,
and we order a taxicab, and pay a dollar and a half for 20 minutes in
order to get home without ruining our clothes. That is $4.50 an
hour, or $45 a day of 10 hours; but we do not pay any $45 a day to
ride around in taxicabs. We could not afford that; but you would
not want to reduce the taxicab rate because of that. This law is very
much as it would be if you should pass a law fixing & rate of 25 cents
for taxicabs from the Union Station to any part of the-city. You
would not have any taxicabs.

Senator JamEs. I think the taxicab rates here are exorbitantly
high—much higher than they are in New York and other cities.

]%\h. Barpwin. I am not disputing that, Senator.

Senator DiLLINGHAM. He uses that as an illustration.
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Senator JaMEs. But I just wanted to use my illustration of the
exorbitant charges here.

Senator DrLLiNgEAM. Mr. Baldwin, may I ask you a few ques-
tions, in order to make clear your position ?

Mr. BaLpwin. Certainly.

Senator DiLLINGHAM. 'Fhe operation of the law, where the rate is
glaced at 1 per cent, has operated to drive the loan companies out of

usiness in this city. Now, as I understand that the people who
really desire to borrow have been compelled to go to Virginia and
paKI;a, very much higher rate by reason o? that fact?
. BALDWIN. Yes, sir.

Senator DiLLiNgHAM. Is it your argument that if we increase the
rate to 2 per cent here the companies in this city will be reinstated,
and they will do business on that basis, and save the larger sacrifices
to the borrowers ¢

Mr. Barpwin. That is exactly my position.

Senator DiLLingEAM. That is just the point that you are making %

Mr. BarpwiN. That is the point I am making. :

Senator DiLLiNgHAM. And the testimony at the former hearing
showed that they would be satisfied with a 2 per cent rate, did it not?

Mr. BaLpwiN. Yes, sir.

Senator DiLLiNngHAM. Exactly. Now then, following that, is the
necessity for borrowing in this city so great as to demand something
of this kind; or would it be better to wipe out all these companies
and fix it so that the classes mentioned can not borrow at all%

Mr. BaLpwiN. The necessity for borrowing is so great that they
ought to be allowed to borrow; and of that there are a great many
instances. For instance, there is one, of which I told Senator
Pomerene, of a woman who had been crippled by infantile paralysis,
and who needed to have a brace, which cost $45. Her hus{,)and is &
gainter. She had not the money at the time, and she wanted to

orrow the $45, which she could pay in five months at $9 a month,
rather than wait that time and suffer all the time; but there was no
place here where she could get it, and I let her have the money. She
Kaid the first three months all right, and then broke down, moving

er furniture around or something of that kind, and had to have an
olll)era.tion, so that she has not yet paid the remainder; but she will;
she is honest.

For $1.35, the difference between the 1 per cent per month at
which she was unable to get the money at a.llpunder the present law,
and the 2 per cent for which we ask, sﬁe would have been compelled
to suffer five months if I had not furnished it.

Another instance was that of a poor woman who works in Page’s
Laundry. A year ago last December she wanted to borrow $15 to
fit up & room for a lodger. I do not know how much the lodger
would pay, but she could well afford to pay 2 é)er cent a month on
that to get the extra income from the room. She could not get the
money anywhere in the District; so she went to one of these people
of whom Senator Smith has spoken, doing business beyond the line—
although his office was open in Washington. They sent her to Vir-
ginia to get the money, and charged her $22.50 in six monthly pay-
ments. She paid five monthly payments of $3.75 each in Washing-
ton, and she sent the last one over to Virginia, because the loan shar
had closed his office here. This made 171 per cent per annum. She



22 LOANING MONEY IN THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA.

paid $7.50, seven times the $1.05 which the loan would have cost her
at 2 per cent, hecause the 1 per cent law has put legitimate lenders
out of business. These people are honest, and she needed that
money for a legitimate purpose.

Senator JAMES. Do not some of these offices take the pawns here,
and send the customers across the river when they go there?

Mr. Barvwin, No; they have been chased over.

Senator JAMEs. How recently ?

Mr. BaLpwiN. Oh, within a year.

Senator JaMEs. A gentleman came to me here who wanted me to
lend him the money to get out a piece of jewelry, and he told me
that I could see the jewelry at a certain place on one of the streets
down here. I do notremember just what street it was. I went down
there to see it and see if I could let him have the money. He said
it was right down here, but they told me I would have to go across
the river and get an order there and bring back that order over here
before they would show me the jewelry.

Mr. BALDwIN. What I am getting at is that Mr. Horning is simply
maintaining an office in the District here now, where the customers go
down and get into an automobile. :

The CHAIRMAN. That is what Senator James is asking you. Do
not they transport them over there ?

hMr. ALDWIN. Oh, yes; they transport them over there without
charge.

Tl%e CHAIRMAN. That is just what he is asking.

Senator JAMES. I was inquiring if they do not keep up these offices
here, and when a person goes there they tell him where he has to go.
They say, “We can not transact business in the District,”’ and, as
they said to me, the jewelry was in this office here, but they could
not show it to me until I went across the river and got an order from
that fellow. Then my understanding—not from this gentleman, but
from the driver that took me down there—was that after I went over
there and got that order I would have to come back over here and
pay him 25 cents or some such amount to see the jewelry.

. BaALopwin. Mr. Horning is doing business in spite of the law.

Senator James. I do not know whether this was Horning or not.

I have forgotten what street it was on. A man here got me to go
down there, but I do not know whether he ever got his jewelry out
or not. .

Mr. BarpwiN. That is what one part of this hill is intended to
stop. You force those people to do the business in Virginia or else-
where, and we want to cut that business out. You can see that if
Mr. Horning, or anyone, is loaning money, to the extent of $415,000,
at 3 per cent a month, he gets $12,450 a month. If this bill were
passed he would have to do the business in the District, and keep the
jewelry here, and loan the money here at 2 per cent, or $8,300 a month,
which makes a difference of $4,150 a month, or $1,000 a week, and
that is what the passage of this bill will save to the poor borrowers
of this city.

Instead of having the business to which Senator James alludes go
on and having these poor people pay the money, it is in behalf of the
people who are paying a thousand dollars a week more than they

neeg to that this bKI1 comes before you.
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Here is one society that I have a statement from for eight years.
They made 26,649 loans at 2 per cent per month. I am submitting
this to show that the rate of 2 per cent is not exorbitant, Senator.
Those loans amounted to $1,269,000, for which the company received
$97,000 in interest, with expenses of $62,000 and losses of less than
$4,000. The losses amounted to less than one-third of 1 per cent
on the amount loaned, showing how legitimate these leans were,
how honest the borrowers were.

The fact that they repaid them all shows that the rate was not
ruinous, that the loans in their emergencies helped them, and did
not hurt them. The company made an average profit of a little less
than 10 per cent per annum. If they had had to loan that money
at 1 per cent, instead of making $31,000 they would have lost $17,000,
so they went out of business. ‘

Senator DiLLiNngEAM. You will place those papers in the record ¢

Mr. BaLpwiN. Yes, sir.

(The statements referred to are as follows:)

Society for Savings and Loans, Washington, D. C.

|
Surplus | Total i
Num-
Total |A at begin-| capital - Ex- Net earn- | Per
})&rng’ loans. | capital. | ingof om- | Income I penses. | 10S%¢S: “inge ™ | cent.
i year. | ployed. i '
) e U J o 199, o d
$87,603 | $13,759 $13,759 | $6,861.76 $5,002.80 | $166.05 $1,602.82 | 12.3
126,011 | 19,807 $317 | 20,214 | 8,706.14 | 5,470.41 | 324.36 | 3,001.38 | 14.8
132,233 | 25,397 | 1,328 | 26,725 | 9,606.98 | 6,228.10 | 306.07 ' 3,072.81 | 11.4
f 33, 1,862 X 11,463.45 | 7,208.32 | 305.30 | 3,949.83 | 11.2
187,924 | 42,474 2,488 44,062 | 14,573.59 | 9,647.82 | 605.78 ' 4,319.99 | 9.6
190,594 | 46,961 2,561 | 49,522 | 14,660.68 | 9,142.42 | 831.12 4,696.14 9.4
194,297 | 60,348 | 1,971 , 62,319 | 15,006.00 | 9,840.08 | 623.77 4,632 24 7.4
203,180 | 62,589 568 | 63,157 | 16,402.90 | 9,586.29 | 804.80 6,011.81 9.5
1,269,779 | 304,658 | 11,085 « 315,753 | 97,470.59 |62, 126.33 |3,967.25 31,377.02 | 9.9

These loans were all made at a flat rate of 2 per cent per month.

1t is perfectly evident that if the rate had been 1 per cent the income would have
been reduced one-half to $48,735.30, and with expenses and losses which would not
have been reduced amounting to $66,093.58, there would have been a loss of $17,358.28
for the eight years.
_ The small losses, only $3,967.26 for total loans of $1,269,779 which are a little less
than 1 per cent Fer annum on the total capital and surplus employed, show that the
business was well managed.

OQut of the 3,559 loans made in 1910, which was a typical year, there were 117 loans
of $5 eachy 247 loans of $10 each, 178 loans of $15 each, 147 loans of $20 each.

In other words, nearly one-fifth of all the loans made were for $20 or less; and as
these loans are repaid in small monthly payments, the expense of doing the business
is readily understood.

Mr. BaLpwiN, The Prudential Loan Society, corner of Ninth
Street and Grant Place, began to do a pawnbroking business here in
1909, making loans at 2 per cent per month, with a little lower rate
for loans larger than the present law allows. Although the rate
allowed b{ law then was 3 per cent per month, they continued to lend
to all applicants at these lower rates until they were obliged to dis-
continue making loans because of the present law. ‘

I have a statement of their business for the month of June, 1913,
the last before their license expired. It shows that in that month
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they made 1,088 loans amounting to $28,440, which are classified as
follows:

209 loansunder $5.................... e et teeeaeeeaaaaaaaaaaaans $574. 00
242 loans under $10........ ... il ittt 1, 455. 50
234 loans $10 and under $20.... ... ... ... i il 2, 955. 50
241 loans $20 and under $50............. et eaeeaeeaeeiaeaaaaaaaan 6,702. 00
54 loans $60 and under $75. ... ... .. ... il 3, 003. 00

34 loans $75 and under $100....... ... ... iiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiiaaaan 2, 687. 00

65 loans $100 and under $200.......... ... iiiiiiiiiiiiiciiaaaaaaan 7, 863. 00
9loans over 8200. .. ...t aiiaaaan 3, 200. 00
1,088 T N 28, 440. 00

At first in order to collect outstanding loans, and later because of
the expectation that Congress would raise the rate, as anticipated
by President Taft when he signed the bill, so that they could resume
business, the society has kept its doors open ever since, paying the
rent, the salary of the manager, the cost of the telephone, % ts, and
other expenses. It was this company which paid $250 in May, 1914,
for a license for the remainder of the year in the expectation that the
rate would be raised; but although tgeir doors have been constantl
open, they have done no business for more than two years and a ha
because the present law is prohibitory.

I call your attention to the fact that the law, which is permitting
the needy borrowers of the District to get pawnbrokers’ loans at
3 per cent when taken to Virginia, is keeping them from getting the
same loans at 2 per cent per month from this company, which is

ready to do business but is unwilling to violate or evade the law. -

I submit the following letter from the manager in Philadelphia in
support of these statements:
(The statements referred to are printed, as follows:)

PrUDENTIAL LoAN SociEry,
Philadelphia, Pa., February 7, 1916.
Mr. Wriiam H. BaLpwin,
Washington, D. C.

DEeAr Sir: Replying to your letter of February 5, would say that the highest rate
cha.ried on any loans made by this society was 2 per cent per month; that our office
was kept open continuously with the intention of resuming business as soon as the
effort to secure an advance in the rate should prove successful. Also that in 1914,
after the House District Committee voted in favor of the advance to 2 per cent per
month, we took out a license for the remainder of the year, but did not do any busi-
ness because the increase in the rate was not effected. We are now ready to resume
business in casz the rate is advanced. We have plenty of capital and will take care
of all applicants for loans, no matter how many or how small. .

The board of directors of this society will hold its regular meeting this week. I
will present your letter to the directors and you will no doubt hear further from us.

Very truly, yours,
Wu. F. EipeELL, General Manager.

You need no further proof than the facts relatin?r to this company
and to the Society for Savings and Loans above referred to, to show
that the business of making such loans, of both kinds, can and will
be done in the District if tﬁe rate is raised to 2 per cent per month,
as asked for by this bill, and that it can not and will not be done at
1 per cent per month, as the present law requires.

0 show the need of such loans, I submit the following list of cases
in addition to the instances a.lrea(iy mentioned:

The followiniloans were made by the Society for Savings and Loans of Washington

during the week ending March 14, 1914, and the causes for making them, which are
typical of every week’s business, are enumerated below:




LOANING MONEY IN THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA, 25

. Borrowed $50, the greater part of which was needed to pay the premium on his life
insurance, while the balance paid off a doctor’s bill of long standing.

Borrowed $100. Paid doctor’s and undertaker's bills caused by the sickness and
death of their 5 months old child.

HBo::ro;ved $100. Used to defray the expenses of a several weeke’ illness at Sibley
ospital.

Borrowed $125. The man had borrowed from several loan companies, owing to a
serious operation on his wife. By making this loan he was able to consolidate all of
his debts, besides reduced the amount of his monthly payments on these accounts
about $20 per month,

Borrowed $256. Father who lived in a distant city was very sick, and the money
was needed to send to him,

Borrowed $50 to give to his father, who was a carpenter and had been out of work
for several weeks,

Was the sole sup})ort of mother, father, and two aunts, all of whom were very aged.
He had been out of work, and having %)tten behind in his rent, was about to be dis-
possessed. He has been promised a job under the District government on the 1st of
April. We made him a loan of $560. This went to pay his overdue rent, to pay for
moving, and to pay a month’s rent in advance for another house.

Borrowed $75. asin debt to several loan companies, and had several outstanding
bills caused by the illness of a couple of his children. By paying all of these, he was
able to consolidate his entire indebtedness, besides saving $13.15 of excess interest
charged him by these 10 per cent loan companies.

Fireman borrowed $25. Needed this money to pay the expenses of moving to a
house where he would be able to have his mother and father, as they had been ?iving
with his brother, and it was his wish to take this burden off of this brother, who is
a bricklayer and out of work.

Borrowed $150. He was a real estate manager, and during the dull season of his
business had had several bills accumulate, which he desired to pay off and have his
entire indebtedness in one place. .

Borrowed $100 to defray the hospital expenses of wife, who was in Georgetown
University Hospital with typhoid fever.

Owns several pieces of property, upon which taxes were due. We loaned him $76
to S:y these.

tent attorney needed $200 to file cases in the Patent Office. We advanced him
this amount,. . .

One hundred dollars borrowed. Mother was dying in hospital. Money was ob-
tained to bring her home and pay hospital expenses. .

Wanted $50 to pay off a loan at the Provident Security Co., thereby saving 10 per
cent monthly. .

Needed $50 to secure a position, where she was expected to have money invested.,

Borrowed $20 to help out on living expenses caused by small salary.

Had several severe attacks of rheumatism and was told by physician that she would
be compelled to resign her position unless she could take electrical treatments. We
made her a loan of $80 for this purpose. X

Needed $25 to pay expenses caused by illness of wife. _ . X

Employed at a small salary SIMS per month), and owing to a death in the family
had gotten tied up with loan sharks. We settled these accounts for her at a saving
of $25; also paid several pressing debts out of a loan of $50 made for a period of a year.

Son 21years old tied up with a number of loan sharks to the extent of $200 by rea-
son of having to make new loans to meet payments and interest charges on old loans
a8 they came due. Reached his limit and became despondent because of threats
of money lenders. At request of mother, who brought this case to our attention, we
madg a loan to this boy of the amount necessary to put him on his feet and give him
another start. This loan was made for a period of two years.

The case of the fireman who borrowed $25 is interesting. He was
stationed in the southeastern section of the city, where he, with his
wife and children, lived with his brother and wife, and their old
father and mother. The fireman was transferred to the northeast-
ern section of the city, where it was necessary for him to live near
his work. The brother was a carpenter, out of work at that time of
year, and in rearranging the household the fireman wanted to take
the old parents with ﬁlim. He needed the money to pay the expenses:
of moving and the first month’s rent. If he had not been able to
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get it he could not have moved, and would have been obliged to pay
car fare besides losing time. At 2 per cent per month, payable in 10
monthly installments, the cost would be $2.75. The present law
makes 1t impossible to secure such a loan at all, because it forbids
anyone to receive more than $1.38. It is quite evident that the
disadvantage ot being unable to move would far more than make
up the additional $1.38. This is a fair sample of many such loans.

Mr. R. L. Williams, one of the assistants to the corporation counsel,
who settled many hundreds of cases for the victims of the loan com-
panies when the enforcement of the law began two years ago, made
the following statement in the Washington Times of April 7, 1914, in
regard to the necessity for borrowing (reading):

Ninety per cent of the persons who have borrowed money from the loan companies
have done so from absolute-necessity. Investigation has proved to us that the cases

. where money was obtained for extravagant uses were few.

In nearly every instance the answer to our question as to what caused them to make
the loans has been ‘‘want and necessity.”” Illness, loss of work, and death, are among
the reasons advanced by borrowers for appealing to the loan companies.

The discovery of these éonditions has leJ)fhe office to feel that it has done work

in compelling a settlement. on terms ad vantageous to persons who, from absolute want,
were driven to borrow money at usurious rates of interest.

The bill which we present to you is intended to relieve these people
at the lowest possib{)e rate.

. I also submit the folowing instances which have come to my notice
through the Associated Charities (reading): .

ArriL 17, 1916.

A cle , having met with unusual expense on account of the illness and death
of his wife, found it necessary to break up his home. He desired to place his children
in a boarding school. He asked for a loan of $65, saying that the matter was a personal
one, and that he did not in any sense wish the request brought to-the attention of the
Associated Charities. We were unable to accommodate him. :

A social worker came to us to ask for advice. There had been unusual illness in
the family and the limited resources had become exhausted. It seemed as if a loan of
$100 was the thing needed in order to save the family from requiring actual charitable
relief. We were unable to make the loan without interest. The instance, however,
was one where the transaction might have been put on a business basis had there been
@& remedial loan company to whom the worker might have applied.

A former client of the Associated Charities, who had been set up in business by
friends, but whose work had proved only partially self-supporting, was advised to
learn a trade for which she had special aptitude, and which would render her self-
supporting. It was a cause of dee;i1 regret to this applicant that she was obliged to
come back to us, where, if she could have made a chattel loan upon the furniture which
she had, the transaction would have been put upon a strictly business basis without
hardship to the woman herself, and with no little satisfaction to her.

I have a list that has just been handed. me, a list made
recently, in April, by one societ lendinf in a different way,
and the money was borrowed for all sorts of purposés—for clothes,
for clothes for self and family, for use of family, for moving expenses,
to buy a horse, for life insurance, for graduation and bar expenses—
that is, some young man admitted to the bar—doctors’ bills, hospital
and funeral expenses, to help the father, and so on. There are
different emergencies, and the poor people—not the paupers, but
the people that are poor—have to meet them all the time; they need
money, and they will go and borrow it. What we want to do is to
provide some place where they can get it at a legitimate rate, and
they can get it at 2 per cent. The Prudential Loan Society are
wi]I}i'ng to Fend, and were lending, at 2 per cent per month, and some
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of the larger loans at less than that, as I have said, when this law
stopped them from doing business in the District.
e CHAIRMAN. And they have gone out of business, and there is
no place of the kind now where people can get this accommodation $
. BALDWIN. No; they are waiting to do business at 2 per cent,
while thislaw is permitting the business of which Senator James speaks
to be done; and that lender is getting 3 per cent, at a difference of a
thousand dollars a week to the poor borrowers as compared with 2
per cent a month. It is such a situation that it seems as if it only
needed to be stated to have the request of the people who are inter-
ested in helping these l;])oor people granted, and to have the rate
raised to 2 per cent, so that they can get money at that, and not have
to pay 3 per cent, or many times more. . .
he CaairMaN. Mr. Baldwin, as I understand, you have investj-
gated this loan-shark business. Does your investigation prove that
2 per cent is as low as is the average charge in other cities of like
character, or is it more, or is it less ? _

Mr. BaLpwin. There are only a few cities that do it as low as that;
but I want to put——

The CHAIRMAN. Pardon me; I think I can say that Senator Dil-
lingham has a st#@#iént in regard to that matter, showing a flat rate
of 2 per cent. .

Mr. Barowin. I have a revised statement of that which I want to
put into the record. If you care to run over this, you will see that
there is but one State which has small loan companies at all in which
the rates are lower than what we ask for, and only two States that
are as low. For pawnbrokers’ loans,in which the expense is less, six
States are as low, with only one lower than 2 per cent per month,
mid in that, I am informed, pawnbrokers charge more than the law
allows. . . :

The following table shows the comparative cost of a t{‘pical loan
under various State laws, and the discrimination against the Distriot
under the present law is very apparent. :
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You can see by this table that for pawnbrokers Delaware allows a
charge of $7 and Virginia $8.75 for a loan for which under our law a
pawnbroker could only charge 88 cents.

Some States have small loan laws in which the rate of interest is
lower than 2 per cent per month, but the fees they allow more than
make up the difference. :

The CHairmaN. They have additional charges making the total
efornse more than 2 per cent.

“Mr. BaLpwiN. Yes; Delaware and Connecticut are the unly ones
as low for small loans as the District. Delaware is really a trifle lower
for the small loans, but I have a letter tfrom Senator Reinhardt, who
says that the law was passed in order to drive small Joan companies
out; Ket Delaware, as I say, allows the pawnbrokers 8 per cent per
month, with an extra charge for taking care of the property in many
instances, and Senator Reinhardt says they average about 10 per
cent a month.

(The letter referred to is here printed in part, as follows:)

In refard to the loan shark matter, I be%to say that our law of 1905 was passed with
the real object of driving loan sharks out of business. It was well understood that the
rates provided by this act would be insufficient to carry on the business of making small
loans on furniture and other personal property. Two or three concerns have attempted
to c on business since t£: p e o?this act, but I believe that they are all now
out tglf usiness. None of them at least is carrying on business under this act legiti-
ma .

Weinve pawnbrokers, and, they are allowed to charignlo per cent a month, and I
think keep within that charge very generally. In talking with one or two of them
yesterday, they say that 10 per cent a month is none too much of & commission, and
that if it should be reduced at all from this figure, they would have to go out of the
pawnbroking business.

"The CHAIRMAN. What I want to ask is whether this rate of 2 per
cent’ per month is as low as or lower than the average of the cities
of the United States? :

Mr. Barpwin. It is lower.

The CHAIRMAN. It is lower ?

Mr. BapwiN. Yes, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. And it costs the poor people less to borrow money
under this bill that you propose—2 per cent—than it does in the
average city of the {Tnited tates ¢

Mr. BaLpwiN. Yes. )

The CHAIRMAN. The 2 per cent flat is less than is charged in most
of the cities of the United States?

Mr. Barpwin. It is; considerably less than the average, as the
table shows.

The CualrMAN. And if the people of Washington can not borrow
here at 2 per cent they have to go to Virginia and pay an exorbitant
rate, which they are now doing?

Mr. BaLpwin. Yes, sir.

The CaairMAN. That is what we want to get at.

Mr. BaLpwiN. And we want you to help them out now.

The CaairMAN. We understand that.

Senator DrLiNngaAM. Will you insert that table in the record

Mr. BaLpwiN. Yes, sir.

Senator JAMES. So your purpose in appearing before the com-
mittee here is really to lower the rate of interest paid by the people
of the District of Columbia ?
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Mr. BaLDWIN. Yes, sir.

Senator JAMEs. By raising it to a sufficient amount here so that
the pawnbrokers and loan le can do business in the District,
and therefore not go across the line ¥ -

Mr. Barowin. That is exactly it. There is no law in Kentucky, I
might say to Senator James, and I have got instances of actual loans
down there that run as high as 625 per cent per annum.

Senator JAMES. Yes; and I am mighty sorry that that is true.
The legislature down there has not been as progressive along that
line as it ought to have been. What the Kentucky Legislature does
would not guide me at all.

The CHAIRMAN. Pardon me one minute. I understand that you
are making this presentation of the matter in the interest of the poor

eople here. Ygu are not connected with the loan-shark business

ere in any way, and have not any money invested in it, directly or
indirectly :

Mr. BALpwiN. Not in any way.

The CHarMAN. That is what I understand. Your object in
coming before the committee is to help the poor people to get money
at the lowest rate of interest they can possibly get it ?

Mr. Barpwin. That is right; nor have any of the committee any
interest in it.

The CHAIRMAN. I appreciate that, but it is well for that to be
known to the committee—that you are in no»way connected with it.
The only object of you ladies and gentlemen here to-day is to help
the poor people who find it necessary at times to get money; and
although it seems to be a very high rate of interest, in your judgment
this is the lowest rate at which ,tghe business will be done in the city
of Washington, and thereby prevent the people from over the line
getting a greater rate.of interest. Is that the object?

Mr. Barpwin. That is the object—not only the lowest rate, but I
am sure that if the rate is granted it will be done at that rate.

Senator DiLLiNéEAM. Mr. Baldwin, I asked you if you would put
into the record that comparative statement of the loans, and you
said you would, but instead of that you threw out a mutilated bill
and changed the subject at once.

Mr. Barpwin. I will put it in. I should like to put in also some of
these other statements about the need for loans.

Senator DiLLingHAM. That is all right; anything you want.

Mr. Baropwin. I will see the reporter, tien, and put these in
without troubling you to hear them.

(The papers referred to have been inserted above.)

Senator DiLLiNgHAM. Before we close I want Mrs. Hopkins to make
a brief statement. She was the first person who moved in this mat-
ter, so far as my knowledge as a member of the committee goes.
She appeared at our first meeting and appeared at other times, and
sllle has been working for eight years to secure relief for the borrowing
class.

The CuairMAN. This 2 per cent rate of interest looks big. It
looks as if somebody is being cheated, or being imposed upon, and the
thing is to show that it is a necessity. It is almost a necessary evil,
gou may say. It has to be recognized, and in order to keep them

rom charging more you have to get a reasonable rate according to
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their idea. I have a letter here from one of these loan-shark people
wanting a hearing, and wanting an increase in the amount, saying
they can not do business at 2 per cent.

Senator DrLLiNgHAM. In that connection, Mr. Chairman, I ask
that in making up this report the statements of the loan-shark
dealers, as we call them, that were taken at a previous hearing, ma
be inserted and printed, as we went into the subject very fu%ly. {
can make selections of them, I think, that will cover the case.

The CrairMAN. I think that is very necessary.

Mr. BaLpwiN. May I say one thing more? Senator Pomerene had
said he thought the rate ought to be lower, but he said he would be
willing to allow some initial change, perhaps to allow a dollar. The
statement about the expenses I have given here shows that on small
loans in every instance that makes a far higher charge than if you
allowed a charge of 2 per cent. '

The CaairMaN. We understand that. People know what they
have to pay under this rate. It is a flat 2 per cent rate, and no add-
tional charge is allowed to anybody; whereas there are cases where
they only charge 1 per cent, and the additional charges that they are
allowed to make under the law carry it up to 3 and 4 and 5 per cent.

We will hear the statement of Mrs. Archibald Hopkins.

STATEMENT OF MRS. ARCHIBALD HOPKINS, OF WASHINGTON,
D. C.

Mrs. Hopkins. Mr. Chairman, I came up on this matter first be-
cause I have three cases in my own immediate surroundings—m
maidservant, my manservant, and a newspaper man—and I knew of
frightful conditions. I wrote to Senator inger, and he sent me a
summons to come. I heard the statement of the loan sharks and
their attorneys, and I came up a second time with Mrs. Wainwright.
She had some cases that we Enew of. I came again with the Civic
Federation, when Mr. Thurston was defending the loan sharks. At
that time the question was before the House, and they approved the
resolution. :

When President Taft sent for me to a ﬁear before the committee, I
gave the cases to him, and he asked me if he should sign the bill, and I
asked him to sign it, because a bad bill was easier to have amended
than it was to get a whole new bill through Congress, and he was good
enough to do it.

The poor people have to have the money, just as other people do,
and they have no means of getting it unless they have this method.
Last year I went away having loaned $90 that I could ill afford, and
to show you how honest those people are, every cent of that money
came back to me except from one person, who I knew never could pay,
and I just gave it. :

It is an absolute necessity for poor peo’Rl: to have some place to
borrow. Two per cent is perfectly fair. 0 per cent is not 24 per
cent a year. It amounts to only eleven-something, because it is only
on the balances. It is not on the flat sum all the year around. Two
per cent is the only possibility by which it can be done to help the

oor. None of us have any ulterior lpurpose' we are only trying to
Eelp people less fortunate than ourselves, and we do most earnestly

39102—16——3



84 LOANING MONEY IN THE DISTRICT OF COLUMBIA.

prz:{y {ou to pass this bill. At any rate you have tried the other plans,
and they have been total failures.

The CaairmaN. In your judgment if the 2 per cent is not allowed,
there will be no business done here to protect the people; they can
not get it ?

Mrs. Hopkins. No; unless they get it across the river.

The (;HAIRMAN. Mr. White, would you like to be heard on this
matter

STATEMENT OF HON. HENRY WHITE, OF WASHINGTON, D. C.

Mr. WaiTe. Mr. Chairman, the subject has been so fully explained
that I would like only to say that I indorse every single word that
has been said. I need not say that I have no connection with the
loan sharks. My life has been devoted to the service of the Nation.

The CaarMAN. T believe you were the ambassador to France ?

Mr. WarTe. I was. Ientered the Diplomatic Service in 1883, and
I remained in it until 1909. T have the most intense feeling for the
poor people. I have gone into it, and I have followed Mr. Baldwin
closely. T have lived in Washington and I indorse every word he
has said, and what Mrs. Hopkins has said, and I earnestly ask that
this bill be amended so as to make the rate 2 per cent.

The CaATRMAN. Admiral Wainwright, have you anything to say %

Admiral WarnwrieaT. Mr. Chairman, I have nothing to say. "I
indorse the bill thoroughly.

Senator DiLLiNgHAM. Mrs. Wainwright, I know we want to hear
from you.

STATEMENT OF MRBS. RICHARD WAINWRIGHT.

Mrs. WainwriGHT. Mr. Chairman, as this has been a subject of
the most intense feeling, and of very intense interest all over the
United States, the Sage Foundation, which wants to get at the bot-
tom of all the problems of the poor, sent a very capable young man
all over the world to find out the rates of interest on all unsecured loans,
because on secured loans the people think they have some possibility
of return. He came to see me on his return—I think it was six or
seven years ago—and he told me that the 2 per cent was almost like
a natural law; that nobody loaned on unsecured loans anywhere, that
he could find, under 2 per cent; that they loaned over 2 per cent in a
great many countries; but under the protection that a great number
of cities and countries give to the poor people, who need to borrow
money, they would not loan their money under 2 per cent. I can
got you the report from the Sage Foundation if you care to have it.

Tﬁe CHAIRMAN. Senator Dillingham has a statement showing the
rates that are being charged, and I think that would be unnecessary.

Mrs. WaINwriGHT. I think that is the point we make here, that
under 2 per cent they can not lend the money.

I would also like to say that we are like the Indians, who have to
come to the Great Father. The President is not the Great Father
of the people of the District of Columbia, but Congress is, and we
have to come and appeal for the people who borrow, who are really
our little children, for the help of Congress, which stands in the rela-
tion of the Great Father to the inhabitants of Washington.
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Senator DiLLiNgHAM. Mrs. Wainwright, that suggests another
question which perhaps may clear this matter a little further. You
say you have a ll))orrowing class. Isit oris it not the fact that where
they are unable to borrow at 2 per cent legally here, they will borrow
in leiSte of everything, at a higher rate somewhere else ?

. WainwriGHT. They must. As Shakespeare says, ‘‘Their
poverty and not their will consents.”

Senator DiLLiNGHAM. Does your investigation indicate that fact?

Mrs. WAINWRIGHT. Yes, Senator. My experience teaches me that
the people with calamities in their families, and in need, must have
money. There is no ‘‘if”’; 1t is ““must.” There is no place for them
to %%except over the bridge.

o CHAIRMAN. Is there anything further you gentlemen would
like to say ?

We can hear Mr. Evan H. Tucker right at this point.

STATEMENT OF MR. EVAN H. TUCKER, PRESIDENT OF THE
NORTHEAST WASHINGTON CITIZENS' ASSOCIATION.

Mr. Tucker. Mr. Chairman, as president of the Northeast Wash-
ington Citizens’ Association, I would like to say that we have in-
dorsed this measure, because we see there is a great necessity for this
business. The people now are put to a great deal of inconvenience
to get the necessary funds they must get, and they like to get it here.
They would like to get it legaﬂy here. They are willing to pay the 2
per cent, and, as Mrs. Hopkins well says, it d):)es not amount to 24 per
cent a year, because they pay it back in installments. It amounts
to only half of 24 per cent a year, and I am representing a section of
the city where a great many of these people live, people of moderate
means, who are forced, under certain emergencies, to get these loans.
We indorse this heartily. In fact, when this matter came up to
amend this present law, there was some complaint made that we had

iven these people so much trouble by driving out of business those
Foan sharks who were giving them the money, even at higher rates.
They wanted to get it handily. Now they ﬂave to go to Virginia,
where they used to get it here. I can say that I represent a good
many of these people who find it necessary to get those funds.

The CHAIRMAN. If there is no one else to be heard the committee
will stand adjourned.

(Thereupon, at 11.40 o’clock a. m., the committee adjourned.)
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The CHAlrRMAN. That is 6 per cent a year?

Mr. LEoNARD. Yes. Six per cent annual interest. My customary rate for the year
is 30 per cent. The pawnbrokers' act gives them 36 per cent.

The (‘"HAIRMAN. Do you charge an« fees outside of that rate for examination?

Mr. LeoNArD. None, whatever. When 1 take a chattel mortgage I do not charge
notarial fees or for the examination. It is true that I do not take a chattel
on a small loan, or anything like that. The point Mr. Brown makes in respect to that
is well taken, that that would be unprofitable: but, as a matter of fact, few brokers in
Washington (ity re«auire chattel mortgages; so the objection as to fees for notarial and
recorder service, and all that sort of thing, parctically falls to the ground. Of course,
the notary has to be paid.

The CHAIRMAN. I assume you have found the business profitable at the rates that
you charge?

Mr. LEoNARD. | want to be frank with the chairman, and say that I have taken a
notation this morning from my books which shows that my profits for the last year
were 7.9 per cent net. My losses last year were $5,900, according to my books, on a
capitalization of $73,000, so that my losses were 8 per cent.

* * * * * * *

STATEMENT OF MR. J. C. EXNICIOS,

The CHAIRMAN. I understand that the Society for Savings is represented here?

Mr. Exnicros. Mr. Chairman, I might say in reference to Mr. Finley, whose name
was mentjoned a moment ago, that Mr. Finley is working under a 6 per cent law,
with graudated fees, in the State of Maryland, and they will average about 2 per cent
on the loans. Mr. Finley is now before the Maryland Legislature, at Annapolis,
endeavoring to have this Kuw so specified and made sufficiently plain that there can
not be any question as to the amount of fees on the various loans. That has been the
difficulty in Maryland, and the law now before the State Legislature of Maryland is a
2 per cent law.

r. BRown. What are the fees in Maryland?

Mr. Exnicios. They vary. They run from $4 up to $8.75. Mr. Finley'is endeavor-
ing to have that graded and bring the fees from $1.50 up to $5.

r. BALpwiN. Mr. Chairman, I would like to say, in reference to that, what I
neglected to mention, that it is because Mr. Finley is now before the Maryland Legis-
lature, at a hearing this morning, endeavoring to get these fees and rates fixed, that
he is not here. Mr. Siddons is at an important lawsuit which was fixed for this morn-
inﬁi or he would have been here also.

r. Exnicros. Mr, Chairman, I will go right into the question of rates, to start
with. The Society for Savings has been doing business for the past five years. We
started at 3 per cent and reduced to 24 per cent and a fee, then reduced it to 2 per
cent and a fee, and finally brought it down to 2 per cent and no fee. Our expenses
amount to $800 a month. The amount of business we did last year was $186,000.
The gross earnings on that were something in the neighborhood of $15,000. We have

aid our losses, which amounted practically to 1 per cent on the amount of our whole
Eusiness. The losses last year were $600 on an investment of $60,000. The average
amount of our loans was §45,000. Seventy per cent of our loans are over $25, and
30 per cent $25 and less. We have loans as low as $10 and as high as $375. We have
made six loans this year in excess of $250. The great majority of our loans to-day
are $50 loans and the average period for which it is loaned is five months. We charge
2 per cent flat on the $50 for the first month, $40 for the next month, and so on. With
that we have been able to make money, and have been able to increase our business
and to lay aside 1 per cent of our capital toward a surplus. We pay 10 per cent. The
reason why we pay 10 per cent and not 6 per cent is because we are unlegal, not illegal,
and we have difficulty in securing money from any source at less than 10 per cent.

Now, as to charges, we make no charges of any kind, shape, or character. We do
not believe in it.

The CrAIRMAN. What is the general class of loans and the security beyond the
borrower’s name? .

Mr. Exnicios. In a majority of cases a chattel mortgage on his furniture and in-
dorsed notes.

The CHAlRMAN. What per cent of chattels?

Mr. Exnicios. We started with chattels and took that up as an adjunct to our busi-
ness on the 1st of May. We have run in the past six months an average of about 25
loans a month as chattels. Last year we made 4,000 loans. I can not very well give
a fair average of the loans that will be made on chattels, because of the fact that we
have not handled that business for a sufficient length of time. In the city of New
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York they are making an effort to knock out fees. They had it originally 2 per cent
and $3 fees, and then reduced that to 2 per cent and a fee of $2. The laws specifically
provide that a fee should not be paid except once in the course of any 12 months on
original loans. To avoid that, they made the loan only for 30 days, and so they are
charging fees 12 times a year instead of one. .

As'to regulations, if you do not put in the hands of the District commissioners power
to promulgate rules and regulations for the government of this business, the law itself
is not going to do it. The lenders will avoid the law. We found from the Russell
Sage Foundation that the difficulty in all of the States is the fact that the banking
commissioners are the only ones that have supervision, and they have not got the
time to give to it except as they make an examination of the banks, probably once in
six months. If you permit the commissioners to go into any man’s office and ex-
amine his business, not for the purpose of publishing it to the world, but for the pur-
pose of seeing what amount is being charged. and follow that to its natural conclusion,
you then have a regulation and a means of enforcing it. On the matter of publicity,
they found it absolutely necessary to publish the condition of the business at the end
of each 12 months. Whether the law does allow 2 per cent and a fee of 3 per cent, as
the case may be, it is not too high. The condition of business then would justify the
bank examiner in making recommendations that the rate be either decreased or in-
creased.

Mr. R. G. Ross, Mr. (‘hairman, before Mr. Exnicios takes his seat. I wot 1d like to
ask him what per cent of his loans go to laboring men. mechanics?

Mr. Exnicios. At the present time about 30 per cent. I should say

Mr. R. G. Ross. Mechanics? .« .

Mr. ExNicios. Yes. )

Mr. BarpwiN. I understand that Mr. Exuicios is on a purely business basis, and
that there is no philanthropy or charity about it?

Mr. Exnicios. No; I am 1n business for the purpose of endeavoring to better my
own condition and to do as much good along that line at the same time as I can. |

STATEMENT OF MR. N. L. CHEW.

Mr. CEEW. Mr. Chairman, I represent the firm of N. L. Chew & Co. I am going to
briefly state to you what my rate was last year and what my gross income was.

The CHAIRMAN. What is your business?

Mr. CHEW. I am a note broker and pay a $100 license for the privilege of doing
business. My total businessis $210,000. I mean that I have loaned that much money
by turning it over. I have a capital of $51,000. My total income was $15,053 for the

ear, and I am on an absolute 3 per cent basis. I loan to men $10 for 30 cents for 30 days.
¥have been connected with the Mercantile Savings Association, and. also with the
Society for Savings, and was one of its organizers. I am speaking plainly, as I have
found the business; and I am frank to. say that I do not believe t%\e business can be
conducted and be conducted profitably for a penny less than 3 per cent a month.
Now, in thisinstance I want to say that a pawnbroker is permitted to charge 3 per cent,
and he has the watch or the diamond or the property in his possession. I have not got
achattel. I never have taken a chattel. I glave simply a piece of paper, a promise to

y, with an indorser. What security have I? I have none, and there is not much
1n it when you pay for your losses and your operating expenses. I am willing to fur-
nish you with a sworn statement as to my business, and as to my gross income, and as to
my expense.

Senator JorNsTON. What were your losses last year?

Mr. CEw. I charged out last year five hundred and some odd dollers. I don’t
know exactly how much.

Senator JoENSTON. What were the expenses of your business?

Mr. CrEW. After I had charged out the interest and everything else I had about 2}
per cent on the amount of my gross business. In other words, my gross—

The CHAIRMAN. What per cent did you have on your capital?

Mr. CEHEW. About 24 per cent.

* * * * * * *

STATEMENT OF C. C. TUCKER, ESQ.

Mr. Tuckger. Mr. Chairman, I am a lawyer. There are three bills, two of them
providin% that usury hereafter shall be a criminal offense in the District and the third
one simply regulating the business of loaning money. As to the third bill, we have
no objection at all on behalf of those we represent.

Senator JounstoN. What is the number of that bill?
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Mr. Tucker. That is the commiseioners’ bill, S. 2296.

Senator Loxe. Whom do you represent?

Mr. Tucker. A money-lending establishment in this District. Shall I give the
name?

Senator LoxG. Yes.

Mr. Tccker. George D. Horning.

» * »* * * * *

Senator JorxsToN. What rate do vou suguest?

Mr. Tucker. I should say that 2 per cent a month for small loans would be a 1air
and reasonable rate of interest. For instance. a person wants $20 for a month. Two
per cent would be 40 cents. The reason I suggest that on this short-time loan a large
rate of interest is necessary is this. and I know this is a matter of practice: A man
comes in to borrow $20. or "$50. or $100. Nome knowledge has to be obtained of that
man's standing and ability to pay debts. There is a local institution known as Cottrell
& Co., which is similar to Dun and Bradstreet, only it is local in its nature. that
charges so much for each report on parties it has listed. They charge anywhere from
50 cents to 75 cents for a report. Such a report has to be had upon that n. Then
there is a bookkeeping expense and other expenses, so that no money lender I know
of could afford to make a short loan for a small amount for, I should say, less than 2
per cent a month on small sums.
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